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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 25, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 6:10 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune and Community Development Technician Johnson

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


There were no written communications.

NEW BUSINESS


STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update


Community Development Director Prince said Brisbane adopted its last General Plan in 1994 with the intent of reviewing it every ten years, and the City began the update process in the summer of 2004 with a series of public meetings and workshops.  He noted this is the first of many workshops and public hearings, so there will be plenty of opportunity for public input throughout the process.


Director Prince outlined the proposed update process.  He said the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission already reviewed the recreation and community services element of the General Plan, and that will be the first section reviewed by the Planning Commission.  He noted that once the Planning Commission completes its review of each element, those sections will be forwarded to the City Council for consideration at public hearings.  Director Prince added that the City Council recently decided to impose time limits on public comments to allow opportunities for everyone to be heard, and that practice should result in a more orderly and efficient process.


Director Prince reviewed the steps in the process so far.  He said the City conducted a kickoff workshop in August of 2004, facilitated by Lloyd Zola, at which members of the public were invited to articulate their visions for the future of Brisbane.  Based on the input provided, there was general consensus that the General Plan was still valid and required updating, but not substantial rewriting.  


Director Prince discussed statutory requirements regarding the contents of general plans.  He said seven elements are required, and other elements are optional.  He explained that a general plan defines a community’s vision, sets policy directions, facilitates decision-making, provides a framework for City regulations and requirements, and reflects current community attitudes regarding the future.  He reviewed the goals of the General Plan


Director Prince observed that Brisbane’s 1994 General Plan is unusually comprehensive and detailed, containing over 900 policies and programs.  As part of the update, Director Prince recommended focusing on policies and programs that can be accomplished within the next ten years.  He noted that some of the programs in the 1994 General Plan have been accomplished, and other policies and programs will be continued.  He said the staff hopes to reorganize the General Plan into three separate volumes to create a more user-friendly document.  He added that the City Council expressed a desire for the General Plan to extend longer than ten years, possibly until 2020 or 2025.


Director Prince said the projected ten-year buildout in the 1994 General Plan was 638 to 644 residential units, 1,130,000 square feet of commercial development, and 600 hotel rooms; actual buildout was 254 residential units, 446,150 square feet of commercial space, and 387 hotel rooms.  He showed pictures of some of the developments that occurred over the past twelve years.  


Director Prince reviewed population data, and pointed out there was a significant increase from 1990 to 2000 when the Northeast Ridge development took place.  He noted Brisbane’s population is expected to grow by another 970 by 2025.  He said Brisbane’s adult population is steadily growing as the number of young people is declining, reflecting trends in the larger society.  He added that household size is decreasing slightly, and the number of owner-occupied residences is growing faster than rentals.


Director Prince noted that Brisbane has made significant progress in some areas since the 1994 General Plan.  He observed that the City established an Open Space and Ecology Committee and developed an Open Space Plan; adopted a revised housing element in 2002; created master plans for water, sewer, and stormwater; and completed the EIR on the Quarry.  Other accomplishments include the Caltrain station, new City Hall, community garden, trails, youth activities, senior housing and senior activities, ball fields, the Mission Blue Center, and the community swimming pool.


Chairman Jameel thanked Director Prince for his presentation and invited comments from commissioners.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the idea of defining the community’s vision for the future.  He suggested beginning by identifying the characteristics that make Brisbane great so those attributes can be maintained and reflected in the Baylands development and other new developments.  He also proposed seeking input from other committees and commissions on the subjects related to their missions. 


Commissioner Maturo thanked Director Prince for his presentation.  She recommended keeping in mind that the General Plan is still valid and only portions may need revisions.  She said she was pleased there would be so many opportunities for public input.


Chairman Jameel noted the 1994 General Plan had so many policies that it was difficult to establish priorities.  He suggested trying to reduce the number of policies and focus on those that can be done within the foreseeable future.  He also proposed expediting the process by separating the non-controversial sections from those requiring more extensive review.


Chairman Jameel invited comments from members of the public.


John Christopher Burr complimented Director Prince for his presentation.  He said creating the 1994 General Plan was a long and careful process.  He cautioned that the City should not change any of the policies without serious thought.  He observed that people in Brisbane clearly do not want housing at the Baylands because of risks of contamination.  Mr. Burr noted that other Bay Area communities with toxic dumps have developed them with golf courses and parks and green areas, not housing.


Mr. Burr commented that real estate developers come to the City with grandiose plans that may not be acceptable to the community.  He emphasized the need to create a better public process so people in the community can more easily change or modify proposed development plans.  Mr. Burr said the community survey for the 1994 General Plan indicated that most people in Brisbane want to keep the small-town atmosphere, preserve the lagoon, and create more open space.  He noted the Baylands concept plan does not contain enough open space.  He encouraged the City to take the lead in deciding what kinds of developments take place in Brisbane.


Mr. Burr recommended that the City locate future recreational facilities within walking distance between the two schools and in places that are accessible for senior citizens.


Chairman Jameel said the Planning Commission will be discussing the recreation element at the next meeting, and he urged Mr. Burr to discuss his ideas about recreation at that meeting.


Mary Gutekanst commented that these meetings should be televised.  She said the broadcast schedule shows a starting time of 7:00 p.m. rather than 6:00 p.m., and this meeting was not being televised at 6:00 p.m.  


Director Prince noted the meeting started late due to a previous function at the Community Center.  Chairman Jameel asked the staff to make sure the cable channel knows the meeting times and schedule.


Ms. Gutekanst observed that the General Plan has been described as the community’s blueprint for development and growth.  She clarified that the general plan should also define how the community plans to cope with change, not just in the form of development.


Anja Miller expressed her appreciation to the staff for the presentation.  She noted the 1994 General Plan has effectively directed the course of development in Brisbane and led to some remarkable achievements, and she urged the City to continue that good work.


Ms. Miller commented that the world has changed considerably since 1994, and the U.S. is now facing a serious energy crisis.  She said the General Plan should recognize this growing concern and reflect a global perspective.  She added that the General Plan should guide development as well as protect the environment.


Ray Miller noted that everything that happens in the City is supposed to be consistent with the General Plan.  He expressed concern about how the City can determine the consistency of the Baylands Specific Plan if the basic land use policies and programs in the 1994 General Plan are being changed. 


Director Prince clarified that the City does not guarantee any developers the right to develop until their plans are approved.  He said the Baylands Specific Plan is a legislative act, not a building permit; if the City adopts a new General Plan before the Specific Plan is approved, the Baylands development will have to be consistent with the General Plan in effect at that time.  Director Prince noted the General Plan update and the Specific Plan environmental review process will take place simultaneously on two parallel tracks, with some overlap, and the two processes will eventually be integrated.


Steve Dunski expressed his opinion that the 1994 General Plan was a great document.  He urged the City to keep the goals and intent of the General Plan in mind.


Mr. Dunski agreed with Ms. Gutekanst that growth and development should not be the major focus of the General Plan.  In looking at the changes the City will face over the next twenty years, he suggested thinking in terms of limiting growth and reducing development instead.


Mr. Dunski observed that the format of this workshop is like that of a public hearing.  He recommended providing opportunities for more informal roundtable discussions of the issues.


Chairman Jameel noted there will be many opportunities for public input at future workshop sessions, meetings, and public hearings.  He encouraged interested citizens to attend and participate so their ideas are considered.


Laurie Agrillo said she had questions on the slides and demographic data.  She asked if the numbers came from census information.  Ms. Agrillo questioned how household size decreased while population increased.  Director Prince responded that his information came from the 2000 Census, the City’s 2002 Housing Element, and projections from the Association for Bay Area Governments and other governmental agencies.  Ms. Agrillo expressed support for Mr. Dunski’s idea about more interactive workshops. 


Dana Dillworth emphasized the need to create communities that encourage people to walk and use recreational facilities.  She suggested working with larger educational institutions instead of just the local schools to plan educational activities.  She cited Arcata and Berkeley as examples of communities that have benefited from collaborating with their universities.


Ms. Dillworth noted Policy 97 talks about encouraging development of private-sector recreational facilities, and she recommended exploring public-private partnerships as well.  


Ms. Dillworth noted that the community survey responses indicated an interest in developing more water-based recreational facilities, a concept that should be reflected in the General Plan.  She suggested for creating more activities for people with disabilities and special needs.


Director Prince noted the recreational element will be reviewed at the next meeting, and he encouraged people to bring their ideas for recreational facilities to that meeting.


Chairman Jameel invited Lisel Blash, Public Research Institute (PRI) at San Francisco State University, to present the results of the 2005 community survey.  


Ms. Blash noted that the survey was conducted in the fall of 2005.  She reported that surveys were mailed to all registered voters in Brisbane, and 412 responses were received.  She said this response rate, about 20 percent, is a good rate for a mail survey that had no additional follow-up.  She noted the respondents represented a good cross-section of various ages and demographic characteristics.


Ms. Blash reviewed the survey questions and compared the results with those in the 1992 survey.  She said attributes people like most about Brisbane include its safety, small-town atmosphere, open space, physical setting, and proximity to San Francisco.  Respondents made negative comments about parking problems, development pressure, and having to leave town for shopping and services. 


Ms. Blash said most respondents favor increasing shops and services in existing buildings in downtown Brisbane.  The top three services people want are a variety of restaurants, a competitively priced grocery store, and a pharmacy.  Ms. Blash noted most people would like to attract small businesses and stores that serve residents.


Ms. Blash reviewed survey responses about growth options, including residential development options and commercial options.  She noted more people found condominiums acceptable than in 2002, but most people still prefer single-family homes.  She said survey respondents indicated types of facilities they would like to see in the future, and the top choices were recreational uses, waterfront recreational uses, and businesses providing environmentally sustainable products and services.


Ms. Blash stated that PRI looked at differences between long-term residents of Brisbane and relative newcomers.  She observed that the longer people had lived in Brisbane, the more they disagreed with the statement that growth is necessary to improve Brisbane’s quality of life.


With respect to the Baylands, Ms. Blash noted, many respondents submitted detailed and varied comments.  Overall, she observed that preferences were consistent with those identified in 1992:  recreational uses, including walking and biking paths, parks, picnic areas, playing fields, and a golf course; open space; and mixed-use development with substantial open space and recreational components.


Ms. Blash said the survey asked questions about developing Brisbane Acres, and about 40 percent of the comments were negative.  Other respondents were willing to entertain the idea of some development, but with various restrictions and constraints.  People indicated the City’s top priorities should be maintaining small-town character, balancing growth and quality of life for Brisbane residents, and preserving the environment and natural resources of Brisbane.


Mary Gutekanst asked if the survey report was available online.  Director Prince noted that in addition to copies available at City Hall, they will also be available at the library.

ADJOURNMENT


The study session concluded at 8:10 p.m. with a 5 minute break to begin the Regular Meeting (see Regular Meeting minutes of May 25, 2006).  
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